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Minutes of a meeting of the 
Licensing & Gambling Acts Casework Sub-Committee
on Monday 12 May 2025 
Committee members present:
	 Councillor Ottino
	Councillor Jupp

	Councillor Max Morris
	


Officers present for all or part of the meeting: 
Alison Daly, Legal Advisor
Uswah Khan, Committee and Member Services Officer

Emma Thompson, Senior Licensing Compliance Officer

Tanaka Merralls, Trainee Solicitor

Also present:
Alex Bloomfield, Licensing Officer (Thames Valley Police)
<AI1>

43. Election of Chair for the hearings 

Councillor Morris proposed Councillor Jupp as Chair for the meeting; Councillor Ottino seconded. 

Councillor Jupp was elected as Chair for the duration of the meeting. 
</AI1>

<AI2>

44. Apologies for absence 

None.
</AI2>

<AI3>

45. Declarations of Interest 

None.
</AI3>

<AI4>

46. Procedure for the hearing 

The Sub-Committee noted the relevant procedure for the hearing. 
The Sub-Committee reorganised the order of the items in the agenda. 
</AI4>

<AI5>

47. Application to vary a Premises Licence – Raoul's Bar (Spirit Bar LTD), 32 Walton Street, Oxford, OX2 6AA 

The applicants joined the meeting. 

The Chair invited the applicants to introduce themselves. The applicants introduced themselves as Craig Baylis and Rob Opher. 
The Chair invited the Senior Licensing Compliance Officer to present the report.  
The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer summarised the report, noting the requirement for the Sub-Committee to determine a variation application submitted by Spirits Bar LTD for the Premises Licence of Raoul's Bar (Spirit Bar LTD), 32 Walton Street, Oxford, OX2 6AA. 
The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer summarised the report, stating that applicant applied for the following: 

· Recorded music, dance, and supply of alcohol (on and off sales): Sunday 12:00 hours to 01:00 hours and Monday to Saturday 11:00 hours to 01:00 hours.  

· Existing timings for recorded Music, dance and supply of alcohol: Monday and Tuesday 11:00 hours to 00:00 midnight, Wednesday to Saturday 11:00 hours to 01:00 hours and Sunday 12:00 hours to 00:00 midnight  

· Late night refreshment: Sunday to Saturday 23:00 hours to 01:00 hours  

· Existing timings for late night refreshment: Wednesday to Sunday 23:00 hours to 01:00 hours 

 

The Sub Committee were informed that the application received no adverse comments from Oxfordshire Fire and Rescue Service as a responsible authority and licensing act. The applicant agreed the conditions to be attached to the premises license if the variation was to be granted. A copy of the agreed conditions from TVP can be found at appendix 3. Additionally, there were three interested parties all of which can be found at appendix 4. The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer also noted that these representations highlight concerns in relation to how the application may fail to promote the licensing objectives of prevention of crime and disorder, public safety and the prevention of public nuisance. The application also received a representation of support from an interested party which is found in appendix 5.  

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer reminded the Sub-Committee of its responsibilities under the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 and the Human Rights Act, noting that: 

· The Sub-Committee must consider a fair balance between the interests of the applicant and the rights of local residents. Any decision taken by the Sub-Committee must be necessary and proportionate to the objectives being pursued. 

· Whenever a decision is made under the Licensing Act 2003, members have a duty to act with a view to promoting the licensing objectives.  

· When considering any representations, only those issues relating to the four licensing objectives should be considered and appropriate weight given to the importance and relevance of each representation.  

· In making its decision, the Sub-Committee must also have regard to the Home Office statutory guidance issued under section 182 of the Licensing Act 2003 and the Council’s own Statement of Licensing Policy which are enclosed within the report. 

 

The Sub-Committee were also reminded that they must make one of the following decisions which they consider to be appropriate for the promotion of the licensing objectives:  

· To grant the variation in accordance with the application.  

· To modify the conditions of the operating schedule by altering or omitting or adding to them.  

· To exclude a licensable activity from the scope of the licence  

· Reject the whole of the application.  

 

The Sub-Committee understood that they may also grant the licence subject to different conditions for different parts of the premises or the different licensable activities. 
The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer reminded the Sub-Committee that the applicant, premises licence holder, or persons making representations have the right of appeal against the decision made.  

 

Councillor Ottino requested information regarding the opening hours of other licensed premises local to Raoul’s Bar. The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer provided this information in relation to Love Jericho, Duke of Cambridge, Jericho Tavern Pub, Angels and the Oxford Wine Café. 

 

The Chair invited the applicant to make any representations to the Sub-Committee. Mr. Baylis represented the applicant and spoke on behalf of Mr. Opher. 
Mr. Baylis informed the Sub-Committee that the purpose of the application was to effectively add three hours per week to the license. He stated that they were seeking to add an extra hour from Sunday, Monday and Tuesday, extending the hours from midnight to 1am. He noted that Mr. Opher also operated the Angels premise license, which previously had a 1am license every night but after discussions with Mr Bloomfield, they had offered to reduce the hours at Angels and effectively transfer those to Raoul’s Bar. 

Mr. Baylis explained that the previous month he had lodged a minor variation application to reduce the hours at Angels by three hours to the Raoul’s Bar premises. He emphasised that effectively within the area, there would be no overall increase in licensed hours. He added that Raoul’s Bar had held a 1am license since 1979 and that there were conditions on the license reflecting necessary precautions, such as the requirement for a dispersal policy and the requirement to risk assess the need for SIA door staff, both of which they were happy to comply with. Additionally, they had received a letter of support from a local resident. 
Mr. Baylis noted that although there were three objectors, none specifically referred to the premises as being the cause of the issues raised. There were no objections from the police or any other authorities. Mr. Baylis also mentioned that they had made contact with one objector and discovered that he lived in London and was objecting on behalf of his employer. 
The Chair thanked Mr. Baylis for his representation and invited members of the Sub-Committee to ask questions.

Councillor Ottino asked the Senior Licensing Compliance Officer if Angels had agreed to the change and the Officer confirmed that they had.  
Councillor Morris asked whether there had been any response to the reduced hours and Mr. Baylis said there had been no representations or responses.  
The Chair asked if there had been any business motivations behind the transfer of the three hours, to which Mr. Baylis responded that Raoul’s Bar was likely to be a more commercially successful premises than Angels. 
The Chair asked what the typical cliental was and how it changed depending on the hour. Mr. Opher responded that, as the premises was located in Jericho, many University students lived in the area. However, on weekends, it tended to attract adults aged 35 and older. 
The Chair further asked what the most challenging aspects had been in dealing with antisocial behaviours. Mr. Opher said that in terms of challenges, finding both customers and staff had been difficult. Regarding antisocial behaviour, Mr. Opher noted that they had not experienced any issues, as they had a greeter at the door. 
 

Councillor Ottino remarked that Walton Street was very close to residential properties and asked what conversations had taken place with nearby residents. Mr. Opher responded they had not received any objections, and their immediate neighbour next door had not made any objections.  

 

Mr. Baylis, Mr. Opher and the Senior Licensing Compliance Officer left the meeting to allow the Sub-Committee to reach a decision. 

 

The Sub-Committee considered: 

· That they were impressed with the representation of the applicant in the meeting. 

· The representation and applicant responded sufficiently to all the questions asked. 

 

Mr. Baylis, Mr. Opher, and the Senior Licensing Compliance Officer rejoined the meeting to hear the Sub-Committee’s decision. 

 

The Sub-Committee resolved to:  

· Grant the application to vary the premises license in accordance with the changes requested by the applicant and subject to the conditions set out in the TVP Licensing Officer’s email of 15 April 2025 to the Oxford City Licensing Authority. 

 

The Chair notified Mr. Baylis and Mr. Opher that they would have 21 days to appeal the decision made during the hearing via the Magistrates Cour from the date of receiving the decision notice.  

 

Mr. Baylis and Mr. Opher thanked the Sub-Committee. 

 

Mr. Baylis and Mr. Opher left the meeting. 

</AI5>

<AI6>

48. Application to for a New Premises Licence – Popeyes (PLK Chicken UK Limited), 36 – 37 Queen Street, Oxford, OX1 1ER 

The applicants joined the meeting.  

The Chair invited the applicants to introduce themselves. The applicants introduced themselves as Mark Browning (representing Popeyes) and Mr. Iwan. 

The Chair invited the Senior Licensing Compliance Officer to present the report.  

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer summarised the report, noting the requirement for the Sub-Committee to determine an application submitted by PLK Chicken UK Limited for the Premises Licence of Popeyes (PLK Chicken UK Limited), 36 – 37 Queen Street, Oxford, OX1 1ER. 

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer outlined the report, stating the applicant applied for: 

· The provision of late-night refreshment (provided both indoors and outdoors): Sunday to Saturday 23:00 hours until 02:00 hours. 

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer noted that the application received no adverse comments from the Oxfordshire Fire and Rescue Service as a responsible authority under the licensing act. The application did however receive a representation from TVP highlighting concerns in relation to crime and disorder and prevention of public nuisance. A copy of the TVP representation is found at appendix 2. The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer also noted there was one representation from an interested party which can be found at appendix 3. The representation highlighted concern in relation to how the application could fail to promote the license and objectives of public safety and the prevention of public nuisance.  

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer stated that the Sub-Committee should note there is a map attached detailing the applicant’s premises and surrounding areas which is detailed in appendix 4. It must also be noted that this premises is within the City Centres saturation policy. However, this is no longer in force as of the end of April 2025 and is currently being reviewed with a cumulative impact assessment as required under Section 55A of the Licensing Act 2003. Details can be found in paragraph 13 and 14 of the report. 

Mr. Browning stated that they had understood and taken on board the relevant polices. He highlighted that Popeyes operated differently from similar restaurants, particularly in the way they handled deliveries, which he described as unique. Mr. Browning added that when they submitted the application, their intention was to strike a sensible balance between keeping the store open and managing deliveries. He believed a fair compromise would be to close the premises to the public at midnight, with deliveries continuing until 2am. One of the concerns raised in a representation was that Popeyes may interfere with Hanks, the restaurant next door. However, Mr. Browning argued that this was not the case, noting that Hanks had a narrow frontage, while Popeyes occupied the majority of the storefront.  

Mr. Iwan elaborated on their delivery process, explaining there was an order ready button. The entire delivery system was based on minimising rider wait time, with a maximum target of two minutes. Once food was ready, they would activate the system, cook and prepare the order, and notify drivers so they could collect and depart without delay.  

Mr. Browning added that unlike other restaurants, which often encouraged riders to linger, Popeyes discouraged this to avoid inconvenience to the public. He noted that Popeyes had fewer orders compared to other outlets and maintained a higher staff-to-customer ratio, including a dedicated door host. Mr. Iwan supported this by mentioning that Popeyes operated as a table service restaurant, with 60% of orders brought directly to tables and the option for customers to dine in or wait. 

Mr. Browning also mentioned the use of a staff safe system that allowed police to access the restaurants CCTV both inside and outside the premises, providing an extra layer of security. He emphasised the significance of the SSP and clarified that they were willing to scale back the application to a midnight closure, which they felt was a fair compromise. He pointed out that the impact on the SSP from delivery-only operations would be minimal, as the premises would be closed to the public and there would be no reason for people, to loiter. Once a delivery was ready, the rider would collect it and leave promptly. 

The Chair asked for clarification on what was being requested. Mr. Browning responded that the application had been amended in response to feedback from the police and Hanks. They now proposed closing to the public at midnight daily, with deliveries continuing until 2am and agreed to the police’s suggested conditions, with minor wording changes to conditions 6 and 7. For instance, condition 6 be amended to state the premises shall be closed and cleared of customers by midnight. For condition 7, it would specify that the last customer entry would be 15 minutes before midnight.  

Councillor Ottino asked how many other businesses on Queen Street operated from midnight to 2am. The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer confirmed that only the one van in front of Popeyes operated during those hours.  

Councillor Morris sought clarification on the reasoning behind amending conditions 6 and 7. Mr. Browning explained that those conditions referred to the closure of the premises, and since they would still be providing late night refreshments via delivery, the conditions needed to reflect that.  

The Chair noted that Hanks often attracted long queues, which contributed to congestion on Queen Street, and asked how Popeyes would manage the crowds. Mr. Browning stated that Popeyes did not experience queues.  

The Chair inquired about the delivery order button and how it prevented drivers from waiting around the corner. Mr. Iwan explained that drivers typically congregated near the busiest delivery service in the area which was not Popeyes. 

The Chair further asked whether having drivers waiting increased the risk of disturbance in such a confined space. Mr. Browning stated they employed a door host to monitor intoxicated or unruly individuals and maintained a zero-tolerance policy. Mr. Iwan added that Popeyes operated in other busy cities like Birmingham, Nottingham and Cambridge, and had systems in place to manage such risks, including constant CCTV, a silent alarm system for staff and the presence of a door host. 

The Chair questioned how the restaurant could prevent people from ordering to non-residential addresses. Mr. Iwan explained that deliveries were restricted to residential addresses and excluded locations like parks and schools.  

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer asked about mopeds and where drivers were expected to wait. Mr. Iwan said that delivery partners were provided with instructions, including a designated pin location for parking and collection, which was a key part of their operational governance.  

The Chair invited the interested party to make a representation to the Sub-Committee. 

Alex Bloomfield, Thames Valley Police (TVP), stated that while Popeyes representation had addressed some SSP concerns, midnight service still fell within the nighttime economy where issues typically began to rise. He said there was a potential for low level incidents between 11pm and 1am to increase. Although his counterparts in other cities with Popeyes locations hadn’t reported venue-specific issues, he emphasised that the SSP focused on overall footfall and its impact on the area. 

Mr. Bloomfield also noted that door staff could be at risk when refusing entry to intoxicated individuals, as such encounters could escalate. He pointed out that Queen Street was already crowded, with delivery riders, taxi’s, e-bikes, scooters and queues from Hanks, suggesting that allowing late night refreshment service might add to the congestion. He questioned whether there was a need to remain open to the public past 11pm, proposing that limiting service to delivery only would better align with police concerns. 

Councillor Ottino asked Mr. Bloomfield if he agreed with the CCTV setup, to which he acknowledged it could help de-escalate incidents. 

In response to the Police’s suggestion of an 11pm closure, Mr. Browning said that Popeyes could consider this for five days a week but requested that the Sub-Committee allow operations until midnight on Fridays and Saturdays due to higher demand. Mr. Bloomfield replied that those nights were among the busiest for the police, and midnight openings would still raise concerns.  

The Chair asked Mr. Opher if he proactively contacted Popeyes. Mr. Opher said he did not because he knew that they would be well represented, and they would come whether he objected or not. 

Mr. Browning, Mr. Iwan, Mr. Bloomfield, Mr. Opher and the Senior Licensing Compliance Officer left the meeting to allow the Sub-Committee to reach a decision. 

The Sub-Committee considered:  

· That they were impressed by the representations of the applicant within the meeting and by the responsible manner in which they appeared to run their business.  
· They were reassured with the secret alarms and the security which would mitigate the issues inside. Consider amending condition 8 so it is more robust on door staff outdoor. 
· Ensure that rather than having one door staff, there is two from 7pm till close.  
· Do risk assessment and potentially have 3 SIA, one for inside and two for outside on days there are club nights.  
Mr. Browning, Mr. Iwan, Mr. Bloomfield, Mr. Opher and the Senior Licensing Compliance Officer rejoined the meeting. 

The Sub-Committee resolved to:  
· Grant the application for premises license subject to conditions: 
· Opening hours: premises will close to the public at 11pm on Sunday-Thursday nights but may remain open to the public until midnight on Friday and Saturday nights. 
· The premises may be open for delivery collections only from closing to the public till 2am every day. 
· The license is granted subject to the all the conditions from TVP with the following modification: at least 2 SIA door supervisors must be present on Friday and Saturday nights when trading to midnight, regardless of any risk assessment, from 7pm until 15 minutes after the premises are closed to the public. 
· Secondly, the business shall not fulfil delivery orders where the delivery rider has contravened traffic conditions enforced on Queen Street. 

The Chair notified Mr. Browning and Mr. Iwan that they would have 21 days to appeal the decision made during the hearing via the Magistrates Cour from the date of receiving the decision notice.  

Mr. Browning and Mr. Iwan thanked the Sub-Committee. 

Mr. Browning, Mr. Iwan and Mr. Opher left the meeting.
</AI6>

<AI7>

49. Application to vary a Premises Licence – Wendy’s, 1 Magdalen Street, Oxford, OX1 3AE 

The applicant joined the meeting.  

The Chair welcomed the applicant who introduced himself as Luke Atkins, District Manager of Wendy’s. 

The Chair invited the Senior Licensing Compliance Officer to present the report.  
The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer summarised the report, noting the requirement for the Sub-Committee to determine a variation application submitted by Wendy’s Restaurant of UK for the Premises Licence of Wendy’s, 1 Magdalen Street, Oxford, OX1 3AE. 
The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer outlined the report, stating the applicant applied for: 

· Late night refreshment: Sunday to Wednesday 23:00 hours to 00:00 hours (midnight) and Thursday to Saturday 23:00 hours to 02:00 hours  

· Existing timings for late night refreshment: Friday and Saturday 23:00 hours to 00:00 hours (midnight) 

 

The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer outlined the summary of the report, outlining the current opening hours and the recommended hours. She stated that the application received no adverse comments from the Oxfordshire Fire and Rescue Service as a responsible authority under the licensing act. However, the application did receive a representation from TVP which can be found at appendix 3 in the application. As part of their representation, there was a raft of conditions to be added to the license by the Sub-Committee if they were minded to grant the variation. The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer noted that there was support from two interested parties which could be found in appendix 4 of the application. 
The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer stated that the Sub-Committee should note there is a map attached detailing the applicant’s premises and surrounding areas which is detailed in appendix 5. It must also be noted that this premises is within the City Centres saturation policy. However, this is no longer in force as of the end of April 2025 and is currently being reviewed with a cumulative impact assessment as required under section 55A of the Licensing Act 2003. Details can be found in paragraph 13 to 15 of the report. 
The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer reminded the Sub-Committee of its responsibilities under the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 and the Human Rights Act, noting that: 

· The Sub-Committee must consider a fair balance between the interests of the applicant and the rights of local residents. Any decision taken by the Sub-Committee must be necessary and proportionate to the objectives being pursued. 

· Whenever a decision is made under the Licensing Act 2003, members have a duty to act with a view to promoting the licensing objectives.  

· When considering any representations, only those issues relating to the four licensing objectives should be considered and appropriate weight given to the importance and relevance of each representation.  

· In making its decision, the Sub-Committee must also have regard to the Home Office statutory guidance issued under section 182 of the Licensing Act 2003 and the Council’s own Statement of Licensing Policy which are enclosed within the report. 

 

The Sub-Committee were also reminded that they must make one of the following decisions which they consider to be appropriate for the promotion of the licensing objectives:  

· To grant the variation in accordance with the application.  

· To modify the conditions of the operating schedule by altering or omitting or adding to them.  

· To exclude a licensable activity from the scope of the licence  

· Reject the whole of the application.  

· May also grant the license subject to different conditions for different parts of the premises and or different licensable activities.  
Members noted that the applicant or persons making representation have the right of appeal against any decision made by this Sub-Committee this evening. 

 

Councillor Ottino requested information regarding what was open after midnight in surrounding areas. The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer provided this information in relation to Medina Kebab Van, Kebab King and Gourmet Burger Kitchen. 
Mr. Atkins stated that TVP made an objection based on two licensing objectives: crime and disorder, and public nuisance. He addressed these issues, stating that they understood their duty to the local community as they sought to extend the operating hours. He stated that their top priority was the safety and well-being of their customers and restaurant team members, and he believed that their procedures were thorough and aligned with the four licensing objectives. Mr. Atkins noted that they were eager to work closely with the relevant authorities to support these objectives.  
Mr. Atkins referred to the first representation made under the prevention of crime and disorder and stated that their establishments used CCTV surveillance systems, which were placed strategically to cover key areas of the premises both internally and externally. This monitoring helped prevent and detect incidents, ensuring the safety and security of their customers and team members. He also noted that this footage was kept on record for 31 days and was available to any relevant authorities upon request.  
Mr. Atkins stated they had proposed to have a minimum of two SIA accredited security staff on site from 10pm to 2am on Thursday, Friday and Saturday, who would be located at the main entrance and in the main dining room area of their restaurant. He added that their team received welfare and vulnerability engagement training, which gave them the skills to prevent and reduce violent crime and help reduce preventable injuries related to alcohol and drug use.  
Mr. Atkins stated that in reference to the licensing objective of the prevention of public nuisance, their push and pull doors were self-closing, and the team and security staff would encourage customers to be considerate of their neighbours and limit noise when ordering food and leaving the restaurant. He mentioned that their team also patrolled the area outside their premises on an hourly basis during the hours of the late-night license and cleared any litter attributable to them. Mr. Atkins also mentioned that they encouraged their delivery drivers to use electrically powered bicycles to minimise disruption to their neighbours. 

 

Councillor Ottino asked why they had two staff only on weekends. Mr. Atkins responded that the team had late-night training, and they had not experienced issues during the week, whereas on weekend they observed a higher number of people coming into the restaurant. 
The Chair asked if they closed seating at certain time, and Mr. Atkins responded that it is open to everyone but subject to potential closure at any time. 
The Chair asked if they found it difficult to manage potential conflicts. Mr. Atkins responded that the layout of their dining room allowed them to move individuals aside in order to mitigate and prevent issues caused by potentially disruptive people. 
Councillor Ottino asked which hours they were considering changing. Mr. Atkins said they could operate as a delivery only from Thursday to Saturday midnight till 2am, and for the rest of the weekday’s their preference was to have the full dining room open until midnight. If not, he said they were open to dining in being available until 11pm with takeaway only for the final hour. 
Councillor Morris queried why CCTV had not been mentioned in the application and asked about its positioning within the premises. Mr. Atkins responded that it had recently been installed and was directed toward the entrance.  
The Chair asked how they managed crowds of people late at night with the layout of the premises. Mr. Atkins said the natural slow point was the doorway, which was small, and they had security staff managing entry and exit to ensure too many people did not come in or leave at the same time. 
The Chair asked for Mr. Atkins’ professional opinion on the pros and cons of stopping the seating area after a certain time. Mr. Atkins said the pro would be that they would not need as many staff members if only the kitchen remained open. The con was that people may want the option to sit down. 
The Chair queried the different types of customers and how that changed depending on the time. Mr. Atkins said they had a broad appeal and were popular with families as well as young adults. In the evening, families tend to leave and more young adults come in. 

 

Alex Bloomfield, Thames Valley Police, stated that the location fell within a site undergoing a statutory renewal process and that it was a cumulative impact zone. Mr. Bloomfield noted that the application regarding the 2am opening raised significant concerns for the police due to crime trends in the area. He stated that the nighttime economy and venues open that late tended to become hotspots for antisocial behaviour due to congregating groups of people who had been drinking.   
Regarding security issues, he added that Oxford’s large student population meant that drinking was no longer confined to weekends, and so the assumption that early weekdays posed no challenge was problematic. Mr. Bloomfield expressed about the broader impact of the variation due to the location of the premises, as the area had a significant presence of delivery drivers and was frequently congested with mopeds parked around the nearby bookshop and tower.  
In relation to the SSP, Mr. Bloomfield stated that while they had discussed cumulative impact, they also needed to consider the licensing objectives of the premises. Under Section 18, the application highlighted some points that authorities would be looking for, but it did not present them in a prescribed manner to clearly explain how these objectives would be achieved. 
He noted that if the Sub-Committee were minded to grant the application, the police had listed a set of conditions that they believed would help ensure the premises were properly managed in light of the inevitable challenges.  

Councillor Ottino asked Mr. Bloomfield for his view on the effect of closing the premises to takeaway only after a certain time. Mr Bloomfield responded that the location would still remain a potential hotspot, with people likely loitering in the area. 
The Chair asked Mr. Atkins how much litter was typically collected, to which he responded that at their Reading premises around five to six pieces of litter were picked up per hour.  

 

Mr. Atkins, Mr. Bloomfield and The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer left the meeting to allow the Sub-Committee to deliberate.
 

The Sub-Committee considered:  

· That the track record of the running of the premises was positive, and the premises was in a quieter area relative to the rest of the city centre. 

· That the sub-committee believed the licensing objectives would be upheld by the running of the premises, and they could therefore grant the application for the extended opening hours as applied for 

 
Mr. Atkins, Mr. Bloomfield and The Senior Licensing Compliance Officer rejoined the meeting.
The Sub-Committee resolved to: 

· Grant the license as applied for with the opening times as requested, subject to all the TVP conditions. The Sub-Committee additionally added a condition that there will be at least two SIA door staff present from 7pm till closing every day and that any litter from Wendy’s will be cleared from the immediate area on an hourly basis. 

 

The Chair notified Mr. Atkins that he would have 21 days to appeal the decision made during the hearing via the Magistrates Cour from the date of receiving the decision notice. This would include anyone party to the proceedings, including the objectors as noted in the report.   

 

Mr. Atkins thanked the Sub-Committee.  

 

Mr. Atkins left the meeting. 
</AI7>

<AI8>

50. Dates of Future Meetings 

The Sub-Committee noted the dates of future meetings. 
</AI8>
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